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Abstract 
 
The Absa Cape Epic mountain bike race is held in and around the mountainous areas outside 
Cape Town, in the Western Cape Province of South Africa, since 2004. The 700km-plus race, 
along farm roads and mountain tracks, extends over an eight day period. The race is limited to 
600 two-person male and female teams, and regularly attracts Olympic and World cycle 
champions, and is rated as hors categorie by the Union Cycliste Internationale (UCI). The 
primary objective of the study was to establish the impacts and legacies of the event, therefore 
the study was an in-the-field action, supported by a relevant literature search and supplemented 
by key-person interviews; with emphasises on the economic, socio-cultural and environmental 
impacts as well as the technological developments, and legacy of the event. This study further 
highlights the need to establish the economic and tourism impacts of the race on the local towns 
and communities where it takes place. 
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Introduction 
 
South Africa has already hosted three major international sporting events, 
namely the 1995 Rugby-, the 2003 Cricket- and the 2010 Soccer World Cups. 
All these events had an impact on the Western Cape and specifically Cape Town 
and environs. Such impacts have been recorded by several researchers (Alegi, 
2008; Swart, Bob & Mbeza, 2008; Briedenhann, 2011; Cubizolles, 2011; Swart, 
Bob, Knott & Salie, 2011; Ferreira and Boshoff, 2014; Spencer & Uys, 2015; 
Swart, Bob & Allen, 2015). Without going into any specific details regarding the 
impacts of these events, it can be stated that they have generated huge 
international exposure (Matheson & Baade, 2004; Matheson, 2006), a 
consequence also identified by Slaper and Hall (2011), often resulting in short 
term marketing benefits (Giampiccoli, Lee & Nauright, 2015), but also with 
notable negative long term impacts (Roche, 1994; Matheson, 2006; Pillay & 
Bass, 2008; Baumann & Matheson, 2013; Giampiccoli et al., 2015). Dickenson 
and Shipway (2007) argue that such impacts on participants, local business, and 
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a host community should be anticipated and evaluated thoroughly before the 
event, to avoid negative consequences. This was specifically true of the 2010 
FIFA Soccer World Cup where huge costs were incurred in the building of 
stadiums and other facilities, leaving local government authorities to cover the 
debts (Haferburg, 2011:337). Such international events are also few and far 
between and do not always leave regular and sustainable benefits to the host area 
(Giampiccoli et al., 2015:243) more-over, smaller sports events should provide 
more positive outcomes and net benefits for local communities than mega-events 
(Matheson, 2006; Agha & Taks, 2015). 
 
The Western Cape is host to three major annual sporting events, namely the Two 
Oceans Marathon, the Cape Town Cycle Race, formerly known as the Cape 
Argus-Pick and Pay Cycle Race (or simply ‘The Argus’), and the ABSA Cape 
Epic Mountain Bike Challenge. These annual events have a much bigger 
collective impact on the regional economy and visitor numbers than other 
international events. During 2015, for example, these three events had 
collectively contributed more than a R1 billion to the Western Cape regional 
economy (City of Cape Town, 2015). The impacts of these events, however, are 
felt far outside the borders of the Western Cape.  
 
The main objective of this article is to identify and evaluate the impacts and 
legacies of only one of these events, namely the ABSA Cape Epic Mountain 
Bike Challenge. The Mountain Bike Challenge was specifically selected because 
of the nature and magnitude of its impacts on the sport of Mountain biking. 
Secondary objectives include the identification of the main logistical challenges 
in staging the event, and an analysis of rider profiles. 
 
Research design and methodology 
 
After conducting a literature survey specific to mega-events, the researchers then 
conducted several quantitative interviews with the event organisers in order to 
obtain access to historic databases and other relevant information compiled 
through questionnaire surveys conducted after each race, and distributed 
amongst all competitors. During the 2015 event a survey was once again 
conducted among riders, with a response rate of 69% (ABSA Cape Epic, 2015b). 
An analysis of these databases enabled the researchers to identify patterns and 
trends which assisted in the evaluation of the impacts and legacy of the event. 
 
The ABSA Cape Epic Mountain Bike Challenge 
 
Historical background 
 
Kevin Vermaak founded the ABSA Cape Epic in 2004 at a time when there were 
no similar events in the world and the sport of mountain biking in South Africa 
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was in its infancy. He conceived the ABSA Cape Epic while taking part in the 
La Ruta de los Conquistadores in Costa Rica in November 2002 (Csak, 2015). 
Vermaak’s vision was to create the world’s premier mountain bike event and set 
a benchmark for the sport. Today the ABSA Cape Epic is routinely referred to as 
the ‘Tour De France of Mountain Biking’ (Cookson, 2015:7). The inaugural race 
took place between 28 February and 6 March 2004 over a distance of 788km 
between Knysna and Stellenbosch, with 21 international riders representing 20 
nationalities. In 2005 the men’s race was awarded Union Cycliste Internationale 
(UCI) status by the governing body of international cycling, and in the same year 
surpassed 2 500 hours of global TV to become the most televised mountain bike 
race of all time. In 2011 the Ladies race was also awarded UCI status. 
 
Main characteristics 
 
The ABSA Cape Epic is an annual mountain bike stage-race held in the Western 
Cape, South Africa. It has been accredited as hors categorie (beyond 
categorisation) by the UCI, in the same category as the Tour de France, Giro 
d’Italia and Vuelta a España cycle races. The race typically covers approximately 
700 kilometres and lasts 8 days, with the route redesigned each year. A 
maximum total of 600 two-person teams compete in the race, with teams 
registered in one of five different categories; Men, Women, Mixed, Masters, and 
Grand Masters, where team members must remain within two minutes of each 
other to qualify as ‘finishers’, or face elimination (Csak, 2015). The image of the 
race amongst competitors is highlighted by a statement by a former winner of the 
event, the late Burry Stander ‘…if a guy comes to me and says he’s done an 
ABSA Cape Epic,... he’s immediately part of the club. That guy is a real 
mountain biker, you know he can suffer. You know there’s so much behind the 
statement. It’s the race that measures all’ (ABSA Cape Epic, 2014:58). 
 
The Holding Company of the ABSA Cape Epic brand is Grandstand 
Management. This events’ team is responsible for all that is required for a full 
service mountain bike stage-race. The forward planning begins up to two years 
before the race simply because finding locations for the race villages involves 
complex planning for space, water, electricity and other amenities. It is important 
to take cognisance of the fact that the ABSA Cape Epic is a privately owned 
business designed to yield a profit for its owner. As a result detailed information 
is essential for sponsorships and planning. 
 
For the 2014 event SASOL matched the women’s prize purse to the men’s prize 
for the first time. This took the total prize purse for all categories to R1.6 million 
(about €135 000), the highest prize purse for women cycling globally, including 
road races (ABSA Cape Epic, 2015a:22). 
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Competitor profile 
 
South African riders represent 61% of the total entry, with 39% international 
riders from 55 countries making up the rest. The international component has 
shown consistent growth since 2004. Figure 1 depicts the distribution of 
international riders and the numerical dominance of European competitors. This 
is a clear indication of the international status of the event, and a major reason 
for its sustainability. What is equally significant is the quality of riders attracted 
to the event. During 2013 no less than 19 World and Olympic mountain bike 
champions participated in the event (ABSA Cape Epic, 2015a:44). Almost half 
(49%) of the teams are UCI registered. 
 

 
Figure 1: International rider distribution 
 
Figure 2 shows the employment profile of competitors. The most significant 
statistic that emerges is the number of senior managers and people in similar 
categories of employment participating in the race. In fact no less than 69% held 
positions at senior management, director or CEO level, which emphasises their 
ability to afford the costs involved of taking part in an event of the magnitude of 
the ABSA Cape Epic, and another reason for the sustainability of the event. 
 
Men’s teams represent 91% of the competitors with the mixed and women’s 
teams making up the remaining 9%. The average age of male riders was 41 while 
females average 37. The average weight of men riders was 80kg and 60kg for 
women. Heart rate statistics have remained consistent through the years with the 
average resting heart rate at 52 beats per minute and the average maximum heart 
rate at 185 beats per minute, indicating a high level of fitness (ABSA Cape Epic, 
2015b:33). 
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Figure 2: Competitors’ employment profiles 
 
The average 2015 participant has been mountain biking for 8 years, and 49% of 
the participants began their cycling careers on the road before converting to 
mountain biking. In addition, 72% of the participants followed a prescribed 
training programme, with the average focused preparation time of 5.5 months. 
The average training week is 12 hours, averaging 19 hours during the peak 
training week. Each rider travels with an average of two non-riding supporters 
dedicated to specific tasks, and this does not take into account short-stay 
supporters. Some 60% of the participants stayed in the tented accommodation 
throughout the race, with 10% staying in mobile homes, while the rest of the 
riders choose to spend at least 2 nights in alternative accommodation (ABSA 
Cape Epic, 2015b). 
 
Logistical challenges 
 
The event takes place in rugged mountain areas largely inaccessible to vehicular 
traffic and not in close proximity to towns which could provide a support base 
for the race. Most of the nearby towns and villages are small and not fully 
capable of providing accommodation, restaurants and other amenities. 
Furthermore, in remote mountainous areas communication systems, including 
telephone and internet access, are often not available or well developed. This 
poses several problems to the race organisers. To facilitate the event and provide 
accommodation, food and communication systems, the first requirement is to 
construct whole full-service race villages. Because the race takes place over a 
fairly large area, several race villages have to be provided simultaneously. 
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Figure 3: Race village(s) 
 
These race villages (Figure 3) have to accommodate about 5 000 competitors and 
support staff each night, not counting spectators who have to make their own 
arrangements. Each village may only be used for a maximum of two days and 
has to provide accommodation, catering, ablutions, emergency- and medical 
facilities, bike maintenance facilities, a laundrette, a communications centre, and 
also water and electricity installations. Getting everything done in time requires 
at least two years of forward planning. During 2015 a total of 6 000 tents were 
pitched in various race villages to accommodate the variety of needs. The 
enormity of the venture is also clearly illustrated by the fact that 8 400 bags of 
laundry had to be washed during the 2015 race (ABSA Cape Epic, 2015a). 
 
The second major requirement is the development and maintenance of a 
communication system. This is the responsibility of Dimension Data (a new 
sponsor of the Dimension Data/Qhubeka South African professional cycle team). 
This company is not only responsible for setting up internet communication 
systems capable of handling the needs of all the competitors, many with their 
own websites and blogs, as well as the needs of members of the international and 
local press, but also to provide mechanisms for monitoring rider progress and 
health, similar to the locally designed systems used in the Tour de France. The 
communication system also has to include TV coverage, which includes aerial 
coverage by means of helicopters relayed to motorbike ground crews. The Cape 
Epic is the most televised Mountain Bike race in the world (Joubert, 2015) and 
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Dimension Data has the responsibility of enabling the race to be screened to over 
150 countries around the world. The company also provides bandwidth and 
connectivity at each race village. This involves the provision of a seamless 
service to at least 4 000 devices accessing the networks at any given time during 
the race (Joubert, 2015). 
 
Route planning is another major logistical challenge. With a route that may be 
as long as 1 000 km and traversing up to 150 private properties, mostly farms, 
planning and negotiating access is no small task. Also, cognisance has to be 
taken of possible hazards such as flash flooding and veld (bush) fires, which may 
necessitate route changes at short notice. Alternative routes have therefore to be 
planned for each leg of the race. Once the route has been identified it has to be 
scrutinised and evaluated to ensure that it complies with environmental and race 
requirements. Lastly, a detailed environmental management plan then has to be 
developed and agreed by the provincial nature conservation agencies. Such a 
plan must include the collection and removal of refuse along the route, as well as 
a proper sewerage and refuse removal strategy for the race villages. Water points 
are also erected along the routes as part of rider support. 
 
Impacts 
 
Socio-cultural impacts 

Some literature emphasises the positive and negative impacts of sport tourism on 
an area’s economy and communities (Hiller, 1998; Gyekye et al., 2013; Spencer 
& Uys, 2015). Several communities and charitable organisations have benefited 
from the race where, during the last four years alone, some R14 million was 
donated to charities, including: 
 

The Big Tree Foundation aiming to uplift communities hosting the race. 
The Exxaro Mountain Biking Academy for disadvantaged communities. 
Qhubeka – providing bicycles to disadvantaged rural communities. 
Anna Foundation empowering disadvantaged rural children with life skills. 
The Cape Leopard trust – active predator conservation group. 
Cansa – research and educate on cancer in South Africa. 
JAG Foundation – focuses on social issues through sport, and 
Laureus – Partners for social change through sport (ABSA Cape Epic, 

 2015a:96-97). 
 
Economic and tourism impacts 

With an estimated influx of some 40 000 international and regional visitors to the 
Western Cape during the event and an annual contribution of more than R300 
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million to the regional economy (City of Cape Town, 2015) the ABSA Cape 
Epic is a formidable player. For the eight-day duration of the race the visitor-
numbers equate to 320 000 bed-nights sold, yielding an estimated revenue of 
R160 million. 
 
Although the race takes place in mountainous areas, spectator numbers may be 
as high as 15 000 on any race day. Their impact on nearby towns and villages 
has yet to be determined, but it is evident that there would be a significant effect 
on accommodation establishments, restaurants, transport etc. A dedicated 
website to assist accommodation seekers during the event has been developed as 
a result of the growing demand (Cape Epic Accommodation, 2016). It is 
however evident that the economic and tourism impacts of the event extend far 
beyond the geographical boundaries of the race, because most of the towns and 
villages along the race route are simply far too small to provide enough 
accommodation, food and other necessities for the spectators. In fact, the race 
organisers themselves account for basically the total accommodation and 
restaurant capacity in the villages along the route. 
 
The latest rider survey (2015b) indicates that riders spend an average of R20 071 
each on travel to Cape Town to participate in the race. This equates to a 
combined spending of R24.09 million on travel alone, which is not necessarily 
evident in any economic data for Cape Town. The average value of mountain 
bikes ridden during the event is now estimated at over R50 957.14 per bike, with 
65% of the riders purchasing a new bike in the 12 months preceding the race: the 
850 new bikes represent a total expenditure of R43.4 million. Since 61% of the 
competitors are South African it may represent an additional expense of 
approximately R26 million in South Africa. But there are significant hidden 
costs, as outlined by Viljoen’s (2015) estimate that the cost of qualification for 
the race alone totals about R70 000 per South African participant. This amounts 
to a massive R63.8 million which is also not reflected in the R300 million race-
income benefits for Cape Town. Riders also spent in excess of R3 million in the 
nearby towns during the race, along with more than R2.5 million at the bike 
workshop in the race villages. During the 2015 event 56% of the riders made use 
of the services supplied by the supporter-villages, spending an average of R2 729 
per rider over the eight-day period. The estimated total spent by riders in the 
supporter villages was R1 462 032, also not included in the R300m income 
estimates (ABSA Cape Epic, 2015b:24). The average rider also spent R1 327 on 
nutritional supplements for sustenance during the 2015 race (ABSA Cape Epic, 
2015b:22). This is over and above the registration fee of R59 000; the 
registration costs have been included in the estimated R300 million event 
income. The high costs involved in qualifying, travelling, registering, and 
participation has not had a notable negative effect on demand to race. Early Bird 
entries for the 2016 ABSA Cape Epic went on sale the day after the grand finale 
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of the 2015 event, and the first 100 entries were sold out within 9 seconds 
(ABSA Cape Epic, 2015b:6; Viljoen, 2015). 
 
The financial data cited above suggests that the actual proceeds from the event 
may well exceed the estimated R300m, which appears to be a very conservative 
estimate. 

Marketing exposure 

Gratton, Shibli and Coleman (2006:44) argue that an event should have the 
capacity to develop a unique image and character for an attraction or destination 
through the event’s marketing efforts. The ABSA Cape Epic has clearly 
succeeded in achieving this objective. The Western Cape region, as well as the 
organisers and sponsors, benefit significantly from the marketing exposure 
received as a result of the event. The exposure relates to TV and printed media 
coverage, advertising, sponsorships, as well as internet and social media 
exposure. The marketing exposure can be summarised as follows: 
 

Worldwide live TV broadcasts to countries such as Germany, the Czech 
Republic, Finland, France, Greece, Hungary, Switzerland, Britain, USA, 
Italy, Spain, Japan and South Africa. Since 2004 TV broadcasts have been 
made in 22 languages and in 175 countries for a total of 25 000 hours. The 
accumulated TV audience was estimated at 139 million during 2013 alone. 
Printed media coverage included publications such as the New York 
Times, LA Times, Sports Illustrated and a host of international and local 
South African newspapers and journals. 
YouTube views in 2014 reached 3 million. 
On line viewing amounted to 473 242 page-visits during 2014. 
Advertising income yielded R310 million in 2014. 
Winning men’s team in 2014 earned R19 million in TV coverage for their 
sponsors, while the winning women’s team earned R47.8 million in TV 
coverage for their sponsors. 
Event sponsors earned R488 million in equipment advertising. 
The social media equivalent advertising was estimated at R46 million 
(ABSA Cape Epic, 2014). 

 
Environmental impacts 

Events ignoring environmental impacts are not sustainable and quickly attract 
negative comments from participants and communities (Andriotis, 2007; 
Nedbank, 2010; Borcherts, Mabada, Kedu, Trusen & Ackerman, 2011). The 
United Nations Environmental Program (UNEP, 2012) is at pains to highlight 
the effects of energy use, waste generation and disposal, water use and indirect 
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environmental impacts (soil, water, air) by poorly planned, managed and 
controlled outdoor activities and events, especially on rural communities. 
 
With race routes traversing ecologically sensitive mountainous areas and up to 
150 private farms, great care must be taken to ensure the minimum 
environmental impact. Route design and development therefore is undertaken 
with the cooperation and under the guidance of nature conservation authorities to 
ensure compliance with legal and environmental requirements (Csak, 2015). 
Gully-forming is of particular concern to farmers, consequently a minimum 
number of plants are removed to minimize disturbance of the vegetation against 
steep slopes.  
 
Fire hazards, damage to crops and the aesthetical impacts of trails are also major 
considerations. Many of the trails developed for the purpose of the race are also 
not accessible throughout the year as private landowners exercise their rights to 
close sections of the trails. However, many private landowners nowadays use the 
bicycle trails that traverse their properties to supplement their income. These 
bicycle trails complement the attractions offered by wine and fruit sales and 
restaurants, found on many farms (Viljoen, 2015). Race organisers are also 
responsible for sweeping the routes after an event and to remove any refuse left 
by competitors and spectators. Vulnerability of forests to fires, discharges into 
soil water and noise pollution, exhausting of natural assets, flora and fauna, land 
degradation and carrying capacity are vital aspects for consideration when 
planning an event, especially outdoor activities such as big sport events (David, 
2009). 
 
Tourism economy 

A big spin-off from the development of trails forming part of the ABSA Cape 
Epic network can be found in the way such trails have now complemented the 
existing tourism infrastructure on farms with tourist facilities, such as 
restaurants. The trails provide an additional draw-card to attract tourists, and in 
doing so support the tourism economy of the region.  
 
According to Connell and Page (2010) developing and expanding visitor markets 
and encouraging repeat visits, increasing off-peak visitors, creating new products 
and encouraging visitor-spend, all contribute to the economic wellbeing of an 
event, and the community where the event is offered. The primary and secondary 
influences, especially of new money, have a major impact on the event and 
influence positively the communities where the event is held (Janeczko, Mules & 
Richie, 2003). 
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Legacies 
 
Technological

The ABSA Cape Epic has had a significant technological impact on the sport of 
mountain biking. Most high-profile mountain bike races are one-day events and 
as a result bicycles and riders are only exposed to the sport for a short period of 
time. The ABSA Cape Epic is an endurance race conducted over 8 days, testing 
the stamina of riders and the feasibility and practicability of bicycle design and 
maintenance under the most strenuous circumstances. This has resulted in 
significant changes to bicycle design, affecting choice of frames, suspension, 
brakes, wheel size, tyre design, saddle design, and parts replacement-strategies 
before and during the race. These changes have affected the sport world-wide. 
 

 
Figure 4: Popular bike brands 
 
Figure 4 reflects the frame and manufacturer preferences. One manufacturer in 
particular (Specialized) with a 35% share in 2015, appears be have benefited 
most from the ABSA Cape Epic race experience. 
 
Figure 5 clearly shows that the majority of participants (85% in 2015) have 
moved from ‘Hard-tail’ bikes with only a front wheel suspension to a full 
suspension. These dual suspension-bikes were not the first choice design of 
many mountain bikers; especially the overseas competitors used to one day 
events, but the duration of the event has converted many of them. 
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Figure 5: Bike suspension 
 
Soft-tail bikes were initially not considered to be good for climbing because of 
the extra weight and loss of power transferred from the pedals to the sprockets, 
but improved suspension designs, reduction of weight in the latest bicycle 
designs, and the reduction in saddle soreness for participants, all contributed to 
changing preferences. Important here is that the ABSA Cape Epic prompted 
many of these design changes as part of its legacy. 
 

 
 
Figure 6: Wheel size 
 
Figure 6 shows how the bicycle wheel size has changed from the old 26 inch 
wheels (now only used by 6% of competitors) towards the so-called 29ers (91%). 
Bigger wheels are considered to provide a smoother ride over rough terrain, but 
there now also appears to be a small swing towards a new 27 inch wheel size 
(3%) because the smaller wheel is easier to handle in tight bends than the 29 inch 
version. 
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Figure 7: Tubeless tyre 
 
From Figure 7 it is also abundantly clear that tubeless tyres are now being used 
by the vast majority (99%) of participants. This is simply a result of time losses 
during the race caused by punctures. It should be remembered that participants 
cannot rely on race mechanics to assist them as is the case in road races, simply 
because of accessibility problems. Repairing a flat tyre is time consuming and 
results in serious time loss during a race. 
 

 
Figure 8: Brakes 
 
Figure 8 clearly shows how disk brakes are replacing traditional rubber brakes. 
The rubber brakes have to be replaced regularly under extreme conditions 
leading to time loss during the race. Disk brakes were initially considered to add 
too much weight, but the latest designs have reduced the weight to such an extent 
that the benefits of disk brakes now clearly outweigh the disadvantages thereof 
(Viljoen, 2015).  
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The latest major design change introduced in 2015 is the dropper seat post. 
This design, used by 20% of the participants, enables cyclists to drop the saddle 
during downhill sections to increase stability and bike handling, and return to the 
preferred height during level- and uphill sections, which may well reduce 
injuries to riders. 
 
General

The majority of cyclists (86%) use heart rate monitors, 5% use power meters 
and 9% use GPS devices. These changes clearly indicate to what extent the 
ABSA Cape Epic has impacted on bicycle component design. The ABSA Cape 
Epic has really become one of the prime testing grounds for the design of 
bicycles and bicycle components. 
 
The communication system developed by Dimension Data to monitor rider 
progress and health (ABSA Cape Epic-Live Radio Tracking) has resulted in a 
five-year contract with the Tour de France to provide a similar service. This is 
further indicative of the international legacy of the ABSA Cape Epic. 
 
Conclusions 
 
The preceding discussions clearly reflect the extent and nature of the 
impacts/legacies of the event on the Western Cape region. The economic and 
tourism impacts are significant and hugely important to the region and local 
communities. Further research is required to evaluate the impacts on host 
communities, but it is already evident that the impacts are wide ranging. 
Research should be considered into the medical implications of the ABSA Cape 
Epic to evaluate, amongst other things, the impact of changing bicycle design 
technologies on the nature and frequency of injuries. The discussions also 
highlighted the far-reaching legacies of the event. The technological legacies are 
international and have significantly impacted bike designs and communication 
systems. The development of a network of bike trails in mountainous areas 
hitherto unused by mountain bikers’, has created a resource of substantial 
economic relevance for the local farming community. Socio-culturally it has 
done much to stimulate interest and distribute benefits among disadvantaged 
communities and other deserving organisations. Lastly, the ABSA Cape Epic 
clearly demonstrates how successful a private sector-driven venture can be, and 
what benefits it can bring to a region. 
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